BOROUGH OF AVALON PLANNING/ZONING BOARD
Minutes of Work Session/Regular Meeting of June 10, 2014

Members Present:
Sam Beddia 




Sharon Cooper 


David Ellenberg 



James Fleischmann 



Neil Hensel 


James Lutz


Thomas McCullough 





Michele Petrucci

Brian Reynolds 




Beth Tipping
Members Absent:
David Knoche





Susan Rhoads
Chairman Hensel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.  After a roll call of members, Chairman Hensel recited the Open Public Meetings Act Statement. 
The Board first considered the minutes of the May 13, 2014 meeting.  A motion was made to approve by Dr. Reynolds, seconded by Ms. Tipping, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.  

The Board next considered Resolution PZ #14-04, application of Edward and Eileen Rabbitt, for a rear yard setback variance to a pool and rear yard setback variance to an accessory structure to install an in-ground swimming pool at property located at 74 East 15th Street, Avalon, New Jersey.  A motion was made to approve by Mr. McCullough, seconded by Ms. Petrucci, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.

The Board then considered Resolution PZ #14-01, application of Shore Star Properties, LLC, for variances for side yard setback, total side yard setback and rear yard setback to demolish an existing single family dwelling and construct a new single family dwelling at 315 74th Street, Avalon, New Jersey.  A motion was made to approve by Mr. Beddia, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all eligible members voting in the affirmative.

Chairman Hensel then called Application PZ #14-03, Atlantic City Electric Company, for preliminary and final site plan approval to demolish an existing electric substation and construct a new electric substation at Block 60.04, Lot 25 on the Municipal Tax Map of the Borough of Avalon, commonly known as 282 60th Street, Avalon, New Jersey.  The application would also require variance relief for front yard setback (17.5 ft proposed where 20 ft. is required), building coverage (40% proposed where 27% is permitted), total building coverage with decks (43% proposed where 38% is permitted) and number of curb cuts on 61st Street (two proposed where one is permitted).  Prior to commencement of the hearing, Chairman Hensel and Solicitor Marcolongo made preliminary statements to the applicant, Board Members and public regarding the nature of the application, the limited jurisdiction of the Board and the applicant’s burden of proof.  Specifically, they noted that while it was anticipated that members of the public would raise concerns regarding electromagnetic fields and possible health hazards related to same, this area of the law had been preempted by state and federal law and beyond the jurisdiction of the Board.  The Board’s analysis would be limited to the subject property and the proposed building and that issues regarding electromagnetic fields must be absent from their deliberation.

Prior to the commencement of their testimony, Board Engineer, Joseph Maffei appeared and was sworn.  In addition, John Murdock of Hatch Mott MacDonald, an electromagnetic expert hired by the Board, was sworn in preparation for his testimony.  Enid Hyberg, an attorney with Montgomery McCracken, Walker & Rhoads, LLP, Linwood, New Jersey appeared on behalf of Atlantic City Electric and explained the nature of the application to the Board.  She advised that Atlantic City Electric is in the midst of a family of projects to remodel and upgrade electric substations in the South Jersey area to provide more reliable electric service.  This would include the demolition and complete remodeling of the Peermont Substation in Avalon.  Nine witnesses were then sworn in anticipation of their testimony.

Rebecca Constantino, a professional engineer, appeared and testified that she was the project manager for the Peermont Substation development.  She noted that the current substation was built in 1971 but as customer demand has grown, the substation is now operating at maximum capacity.  A new substation is necessary to provide adequate and reliable electric service to the Seven Mile Island.  She testified that the Avalon substation is centrally located on the island with sufficient space to construct a substation of required capacity.  She noted that the Stone Harbor substation is located on a much smaller lot and a lower flood plain.  Atlantic Electric is proposing to construct a new substation well above base flood elevation.  
Gregory Parsons, a professional architect with Atlantic City Electric appeared, was sworn and testified that he had prepared the plans for the new proposed Peermont Substation.  Atlantic Electric plans to demolish and rebuild the substation and described the equipment which would be contained in the structure.  The structure would be an unmanned substation which will be visited once a month by Atlantic Electric employees and twice a year for routine maintenance.  As it is unmanned, there is no need for water or sewer connections and the only water connection is for landscaping irrigation.  He testified that the substation will result in very little traffic and will be no louder than the existing station.  
Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Parsons testified that there will be no signage on the building except for minor warning signs and contact information.  There will be no outside storage and that the station will be monitored twenty-four hours a day, both by Atlantic Electric personnel and an independent company.  The proposed substation will emit no vibrations or glare and will not emit any heat that will impact the area beyond the property.  He did acknowledge that lead batteries will be located within the substation.
Ms. Hyberg stated that the applicant is requesting a waiver of the requirement to have street trees adjacent to the substation.  Mr. Parsons testified that this type of street tree would have roots that could potentially impact with the underground lines leaving the station.  Additionally, the applicant is requesting two curb cuts on 61st Street in order to permit larger trucks parked at the site during construction and delivery and removal of transformers are to be off-street.  

In terms of the security of the building, Mr. Parsons testified that the building will have fake windows with walls behind it which would prohibit entry at those locations.  The building will have security alarms and cameras.  All equipment on the site will be at base flood Elevation 11 and the building will be constructed on pilings.  All wires leaving the station will be underground and sound emitted from the structure would be within New Jersey State Regulations.

Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Parsons testified that all construction will occur during the off season.  They hope to begin preparations for the demolition this fall and they expect to tear down the building in the fall of 2015.  
Mark Herrmann, a professional engineer with PS&S, appeared, was sworn and testified as to the heavy duty concrete driveway which would be constructed to support larger trucks bearing heavy equipment.  He testified that the finished floor inside the structure will be at base flood Elevation 13 or 1 ft. above the required level.  Mr. Herrmann testified as to curb cuts, stormwater management and the fact that there will be no exterior lighting except for a small porch light.  Mr. Herrmann suggested that pavers be developed at the street to limit maintenance at the site.

Gordon Griffin, a senior director of architecture for PS&S, appeared, was sworn and testified that he had developed the proposed architecture for the building to both house the electric equipment but also to blend into the neighborhood and result in a low maintenance building.  The building will be constructed of steel and concrete and Mr. Griffin testified as to the proposed roof system and architectural elements so that the building will be compatible with the neighborhood.  The architecture elements include railings, lattice work and different roof elements.  He testified that the physical roof is below the parapets so that the two air handlers, which will fit into the roof, will not be seen from the street.  
Steve Oliver, a senior associate and chief noise and air quality engineer with PS&S, appeared, was sworn and testified as to the HVAC system.  There will be two 16 ton HVAC systems on the roof which will be 9 ft. below the parapet walls.  This configuration will deflect the noise upward to limit the sound from the HVAC system.  He further testified that the transformers within the building will be surrounded by walls again limiting the sound emanating from the building.
Paul Ricci, a professional planner with Ricci Planning, appeared, was sworn and testified as to the four variance reliefs requested.  He noted that the subject property is an oversized lot and subject to the oversized lot requirements of the zoning ordinance.  Accordingly, the side yard setbacks for the building have been substantially increased.  He testified that a substation currently exists on the subject property and is a permitted use in the zone.  He opined that the proposed development is an inherent beneficial use that promotes the general health, safety and public welfare.  

Mr. Ricci testified as to the front yard setback that, normally in this zone, the setback is 15 ft. and the applicant has proposed 17.5 ft.  However, since the property spans the entire width of the block, the front yards are increased to 20 feet.  He noted that if the front porch were reduced to 26 sq. ft., no variance relief would be required.  That, however, would not be aesthetically pleasing.  With regard to the building coverage, he noted that the structure itself meets most of the bulk requirements including the increased side yard setbacks.  He noted that 48% of the lot is open space thus providing for adequate light, air and open space.  With regard to the variance for number of curb cuts, he testified that if two lots were created from this one larger lot, two curb cuts would be permitted.  He further testified that getting larger trucks off the street is of a public benefit.  

Finally, with regard to the waiver for lack of street trees, Mr. Ricci testified that protecting the electric lines from the tree roots again promotes the public health, safety and welfare.  He further testified that the relief requested can be granted without substantial detriment to the public good and without substantially impairing the intent and purpose of the zoning plan and zoning ordinance.

Joseph Maffei, board engineer, testified from his review memorandum of June 2, 2014, which was received by the Board and incorporated as fact.   The report noted that essential services are permitted in this zone and, therefore, no use variance was required.  The applicant agreed to comply with all terms and conditions of Mr. Maffei’s report.  Significant discussion took place regarding the use of pavers in the area between the curb and the sidewalk with Michael Garrity of Atlantic Electric suggesting honeycombed pavers. 
The matter was open to the public at which time a Pat Wilk of 60th Street appeared, and suggested changes in the landscaping.  She noted that she preferred grass at the curb and questioned the time of construction.  Ed Sweeney of 61st Street appeared, was sworn and testified that Atlantic City Electric has been a good neighbor for years and asked that Atlantic City Electric attempt to “clean up” the corners of 60th and 61st Streets on Ocean Drive which has many poles and wires.  John Cuthbert of 22nd Street, Avalon, appeared and questioned whether the level of an electromagnetic field will increase as a result of the development.  Dr. William Bailey of Exponent, Inc. appeared, was sworn and testified as an electromagnetic field expert.  He noted that while the voltage attendant to the substation will rise, there will be little to no change in the electromagnetic field outside of the building.  He noted that the magnetic field itself will actually decrease.  John Murdock, the Board’s retained expert, confirmed this information.  Upon questioning from the Board, Mr. Bailey testified that in the larger scheme of things, the substation is actually a relatively small facility.  Fran Malone of 60th street, Avalon appeared, was sworn and testified as to his concerns of the size of the building in this Residential Zone.  He questioned whether the substation will be serving the electrical needs of areas beyond Avalon’s boundaries and Mr. Parsons testified that, yes, this substation will be a back-up to the mainland substations.  Mr. Malone testified that it is concerns for property values.  Laura Coffee of 61st Street, Avalon, appeared, was sworn and asked that Atlantic Electric “clean up” the wires and poles at 60th and 61st Streets.  Finally, William Lex of 60th Street appeared, was sworn and questioned the applicant on signage, security and fences and testified that he believes that the proposed development will affect property values in the neighborhood.  

Thereafter, the public portion of the meeting was closed and the matter was returned to the Board for findings of facts and conclusions of law.  The Board found that, except for the variance relief requested, the proposal satisfied the requirements for site plan approval.  With regard to the variance relief, the Board found that the benefits of the variance relief outweighs any detriment, that the purposes of zoning were advanced since the facility would be raised above base flood elevation thus securing same from flooding, that providing reliable electric service promotes the public health, safety and welfare and that the proposed development was an inherent beneficial use.  The Board found that the demand for electric has certainly increased since the development of the substation and that it was essential that the substation be created to provide reliable and adequate electric service to the Seven Mile Island.  A motion was made to approve the application by Mr. Beddia, seconded by Dr. Reynolds, with all voting members voting in the affirmative.
The Board then considered a request by the Board Secretary for a resolution regarding the Wolfington Performance Guarantee.  Mr. Maffei noted that the Wolfington subdivision had been approved in 2005 and has proceeded according to plans.  In 2010, a part of the guarantee was released back to the applicant.  Mr. Maffei confirmed that the project is complete and that, in his opinion, the performance guarantee should be released.  A motion was made to authorize the Board Solicitor to forward a letter to Borough Council recommending the release of the performance guarantee and to develop a resolution to that effect for next month’s meeting.

Solicitor Marcolongo reported that the Site Improvement Advisory Board had approved Avalon’s request for special area standards and that an ordinance adopting those standards would be moving through Borough Council quickly.  Chairman Hensel requested that Solicitor Marcolongo prepare a resolution for next month’s meeting recommending the adoption of the ordinance.

Michele Petrucci from Avalon’s Green Team provided a report on the Green Team’s recent activities including, but not limited to, obtaining recertification of same through the state.  

A motion was made to adjourn at 9:57 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,







/s/Dean R. Marcolongo







Dean R. Marcolongo, Esquire
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